


















Howie said having grown up in the Boston area, he knows that water 
contamination from fuel storage tanks is a big deal. Gagnon agreed. 

As discussion waned, Fink said all he could say to Gagnon was, 
"Tanks a lot." Gagnon quickly quipped, "That's well said." 

At 7:55 PM, Fink asked if there was any public comment on the 
matter. There being none, discussion moved on to Article 14 
(Definitions). Gagnon said the changes are basically technicalities -
deleting duplicate and other definitions and adding the public works 
director to the definition of the Technical Review Team. 

At 7:56 PM, Fink asked if there was any public comment on the 
definition changes. There being none, he then asked what the board 
would like to do with the proposed amendments. 

Wilson made a motion that with regard to the proposed 
amendments to the specific articles of Chapter 56, as detailed in 
the materials presented that night, that the board recommend the 
adoption of these changes to the City Council with an attempt to 
add the contrast ratio item to the definitions section (otherwise, 
recommended as written). Lessard seconded the motion. There 
was no discussion, and the favorable recommendation then 
carried unanimously (5-0). 

5) Proposed Amendment to the City of Ellsworth Official Land 
Use Map. The proposal is to consider the rezoning of land on the east 
side of Route 172 (the Surry Road) from the Neighborhood Zoning 
District to the Urban Zoning District. The proposed rezoning includes 
seven parcels (or portions thereof) totaling 37.84± acres on Tax Map 
20. 

a. DISCUSSION OF PROPOSED AMENDMENT 
b. PUBLIC HEARING 
c. RECOMMENDATION TO CITY COUNCIL 

Gagnon introduced the proposed amendment and the supporting 
documentation that the Planning Board received. She said when the 
former Ben's Store was purchased, there was a question from the 
owner about whether he was allowed to sell fuel. She said a review 
showed that not only was he not allowed to, but that other nearby 
existing uses such as Saunders Automotive and the Edaco Court 
mobile home would not be allowed to expand under the current 
zoning (Neighborhood Zoning District) because they are not allowed 
uses - they were there before the current zoning and were 
grandfathered in. She said city staff felt there was a different 
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commercial character to that small area and that those establishments 
are used by people traveling back and forth to and from Surry or 
points south. 

Gagnon said the city was proposing the rezoning to embrace the 
existing character of the area and to allow existing uses to expand. She 
said of the seven parcels looked at, five are in one ownership (Pat 
Jordan or one of his LLCs). The other two parcels - the former Ben's 
Store and Edaco Court - are in different ownership. She said city 
staff had direct or indirect contact with all of the property owners 
except Edaco Court. Gagnon showed a table of allowed uses, and 
what would change from the Neighborhood District to the Urban 
District, and she said the changes are "really small." She said the 
transition from Neighborhood Zone to the proposed new Urban Zone 
area is "very fluid." 

Fink asked why this should not be considered spot zoning, as he noted 
the new Urban Zone area does not abut any other Urban Zone area. 
Gagnon said she did not see it at all as spot zoning. She said it is about 
38 acres, not in just one ownership. Fink said it looked like spot 
zoning to him. 

DeLeo said he agreed with Fink. He said he was not concerned about 
a gas station at the former Ben's Store, but that not just that property 
could be re-zoned. He said it appeared other properties had been taken 
and included in a rezoning proposal to create an Urban Zone in the 
middle of a Neighborhood Zone area. He said he could find no other 
examples of this elsewhere in the city. 

DeLeo read the definition of the Neighborhood Zone and said it is 
primarily designed for residents, though he acknowledged there are 
some commercial uses in this particular area. DeLeo said he was 
concerned about "destroying the flavor of the Neighborhood Zone by 
changing it to an Urban Zone." He said he also worried about possible 
future expansion of the new Urban Zone area. He said one new 
allowed use in the Urban Zone that concerned him would be a 
100,000 square foot community shopping center. 

Gagnon said city staff considered making the sale of fuel an allowed 
use in the Neighborhood Zone. She said they realized that there was 
already a node with a different character there (as described 
previously) and that this rezoning proposal would be more true to the 
character of the node. Making the sale of fuel an allowed use in the 
Neighborhood Zone, she said, would then mean gas stations could be 
allowed in any Neighborhood Zone section of the city. 
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DeLeo asked about notification. Assistant Planner Steve Fuller said 
abutters and others in the area got a letter and a map showing the 
proposed rezoning. DeLeo asked if those residents were told that the 
zoning change could mean a 100,000-square-foot shopping center 
could be built in their neighborhood. One resident in the audience said 
no. 

Gagnon said the city provided due notice as it is required to do under 
Chapter 56 (Article 1, Section 115). She said the Planning Office 
received one inquiry about the proposed rezoning and that additional 
information was provided to that person. She said the city went 
beyond the distance required in the ordinance, and that it also notified 
those residents of the planned public hearing before the City Council 
on this matter, ifthe Planning Board were to make a favorable 
recommendation. 

Fink read the definition of a convenience store, noting that it requires 
all sales to take place inside, and asked how a gas station could be 
allowed as part of that. Gagnon noted there is a separate definition of a 
gas station as an allowed use, and that a gas station is an allowed use 
in the Urban Zone proposed. Discussion continued on the nature of 
gas stations and convenience stores. Gagnon noted the definition of 
gas stations includes "the retailing of items typically found in a 
convenience store." 

Fink said he remained concerned about the issue of spot zoning. He 
said this Urban Zone area would not be close to any other existing 
Urban Zone areas. 

Wilson asked about some of the existing uses not being allowed to 
expand (grandfathered non-conforming uses) and how the uses 
became non-conforming. Gagnon explained the history of zoning 
relating to that. 

Gagnon read a definition of spot zoning: that it is a small parcel of 
area, for a use "totally different from that of the surrounding area" to 
the benefit of that landowner and to the detriment of others. 

Wilson asked about the city's Urban Core designation, and how it 
relates to the Urban Zone. Gagnon explained the Urban Core is a non­
zoning designation. Wilson asked if the city would need to expand the 
Urban Core to encompass this area if the proposed new Urban Zone 
area was approved, and Gagnon said she would need to look into it. 
Gagnon said the Urban Core designation does have implications for 
things such as lighting standards, however. 
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Gagnon said she wants to do whatever the right thing is and not rush 
into the rezoning proposal. She said if there are better ways to 
accomplish the same goal, the city could look at doing that. She said 
there is a will to allow gas to be sold there for several reasons: a 
benefit in not increasing traffic on the High Street corridor, that it 
reflects the existing character of the neighborhood and is not an 
incompatible use, and that she doesn't see this proposal as spot 
zoning. 

DeLeo read part of the definition for the Neighborhood Zone, that the 
"purpose of the zone is to protect existing and attract new residential 
neighborhoods." He said to take land out of the Neighborhood Zone in 
the middle of that zone and turn it into Urban, "whatever good 
intentions there are," then "destroys that purpose" of the 
Neighborhood Zone. He said that is especially true when one looks at 
what is allowed in the Urban Zone that is not allowed in a 
Neighborhood Zone. DeLeo said the trade-off is too much to make the 
proposed zoning change. Fink noted it also changes the lot line and 
setbacks. 

Wilson said he lives in the north end of Ellsworth and liked the fact 
there used to be a convenience store at the end of his road. Wilson 
said the idea that several lots with (grandfathered, but unable to 
expand) non-conforming uses would be in a new zoning "pocket" 
seemed to make sense to him. He said he doesn't live or own property 
there, but said he saw it as an opportune place for future growth and 
that all such growth would not need to be residential. Wilson said he 
thought it made sense long-term. 

Fink and Howie each expressed concern that this could be the start of 
a "domino effect": that this rezoning of a specific area could then be 
enlarged in coming years, effectively replacing the Neighborhood 
Zone over time. Wilson said the board needs feedback and input from 
the public to know if rezoning is something they do or do not want. 
Wilson said one of his primary questions was who had been told about 
tonight's meeting, and said if it was properly advertised and people 
have objections they need to voice them. 

Fuller said approximately 30-40 notices were mailed out directly to 
residents in and abutting the area proposed for rezoning. 

Gagnon said there are probably better ways for the process to work, 
based on what she heard from board members tonight. She said one 
possibility would be to create a new category of zoning district for 
"nodes" such as this - a cluster of commercial activity in a rural or 
neighborhood area. 
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DeLeo said if there was a "less intrusive" way to achieve the same DeLeo expresses 
goal he would encourage it. He said he did not particularly object to concern 
having a gas station at that location. He said he did have an objection 
"to a gas station going into that location in this way." 

Lessard noted the undeveloped land in the proposed rezoning area and 
said it could change the character of that space. 

At 8:27, Fink asked for public comment. Valerie Peer, who lives at 1 
Hillside Drive (diagonally across the Surry Road from the former 
Ben's Store), spoke. She spoke in favor of keeping the area 
residential. She said she has lived on the Surry Road for 30 years and 
has never run out of gas before getting to High Street. She said she did 
not see the need for a gas station. 

Peer said she would encourage her neighbors to come to future 
meetings on the subject because she said she did not think anyone 
recognized what impact the rezoning could have. She said she thought 
spot zoning was a big issue. She worried about accidents involving 
cars turning into the store/gas station. She said she thought some of 
the other options (allowed uses) for the acreage in the proposed 
rezoning area were "a little scary." 

Peer said there were no other gas stations in town with a residence 
above it or so close. Fink noted there was precedent for that (the 
former Pondview store on the Bucksport Road). 

"I would like to urge that we just keep it the same," said Peer in 
conclusion. "I don't think there's another push for gas station in town. 
We have plenty." 

Brian Muir spoke next. He and his wife, Josie, are going to open 
Josie's Country Store at the site of the former Ben's Store. Muir said 
he grew up in Ellsworth on Laurel Street. He said he and his wife 
aren't intending to put a gas station in the immediate future, but would 
like to see if they could "exercise that option." 

Muir said it his contention that putting a gas station in there is 
possible. He based that in part on unsolicited drivers stopping by and 
asking if he would be putting gas in. He said it could be done in an 
aesthetically pleasing way and in a way that would fit in in the 
neighborhood. He said he understands people don't want the Surry 
Road to look like High Street and he said he does not either. 
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"We're not looking to come into the neighborhood and cause a whole 
bunch of problems," said Muir. 

Steve Salsbury, who lives on the Surry Road, said he didn't see this as 
a spot zone change noting that it was multiple lots and "substantial" 
acreage. He said he sees it as a "natural progression" and said he sees 
higher density buildout on the Surry Road in the future. He said he 
remembers gas being sold at Ben's Store years ago. He said in 
hindsight, this area should perhaps not have been in the Neighborhood 
Zone. He said it would be a shame for the trailer park (Edaco Court) 
to not be allowed to expand, because he said high-density housing is a 
need and ideal because of existing public utilities. Salsbury concluded 
by saying he would support the zone change. 

City Manager David Cole spoke and said he agreed with Salsbury and 
Gagnon in that he does not see this as spot zoning. Cole referenced his 
previous work as "a transportation person" and noted the Surry Road 
is also a state highway (Route 172). He said it connects to other 
communities and other corridors. He said he hoped a highway like this 
could accommodate fuel on it. He said he has heard positive feedback 
on the idea. 

Gagnon then said she would like to not take this proposal to the City 
Council at this time and instead put it on hold to look at a few more 
ideas. She said she heard clear direction and concern from the 
Planning Board and others. 

Fink said rather than changing a zone he would rather see a change of 
definitions and allowed uses for a whole zone. Gagnon said that would 
have to be done carefully, because each action causes reaction(s) and 
said it could cause more trouble down the road. 

Wilson suggested a little more community outreach such as a 
neighborhood meeting. 

As board members questioned how to deal with the agenda item, in 
light of Gagnon's request to put the proposal on hold, Cole suggested 
the board could "remand" the item back to Gagnon. Wilson made a 
motion that the Planning Board remand the agenda item (the 
proposed rezoning) "for further construction and review." DeLeo 
seconded the motion. There was no discussion, and the motion 
was then unanimously approved (5-0). 

6) Signing of Mylars & Adjournment 
Wilson made a motion to adjourn after the board signed mylars, 
which was seconded by Lessard. There was no discussion and the 
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vote in favor of the motion was unanimous (5-0). The meeting 
adjourned at 8:40 p.m. Mylars and plans for Atlantic Storae:e 
were signed. 

Minutes prepared by: Steve Fuller, Assistant City Planner 

Minutes approved by Ellsworth Planning Board on June 6, 2018: 

bl b/ l"i ,, 
Date Mike Howie, Secretary 
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